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     FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
MINUTES of the Wrockwardine Wood & Trench Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 13th September 2016 at the Parish Council Centre, Church Road, Wrockwardine Wood at 7pm.

PRESENT:
Cllr’s. Mrs. K. Hanmer – Chair, Mrs. S.A. Watkins – Vice Chair, L.T. Brayne, M. Hanmer, D. Plant, Mrs. S. Reynolds, S. Reynolds, C.F. Smith, H. Smith, B.J. Thompson and K.R. Watkins
IN ATTENDANCE: Ruth Jones (Veolia), Amanda Roberts & Matt Powell (Telford & Wrekin Council), PCSO Richard Harrison and Four members of the public.
16/2875  Apologies All members were present.
16/2876 Disclosable Pecuniary Interest  There were no interests declared in any item on the agenda.
16/2877  To receive Ruth Jones from Veolia

Ruth said that Veolia have a 24 year contract to collect the purple bins and blue bags.  Since taking over the contract they have increased recycling to 47% and their target is to increase it to 59% by 2019.  Ruth said that people do not always realise that with the normal recycling items they can also collect batteries and bulbs that are left out in clear plastic bags.  The recycling collection vehicle has separate compartments for the different recycling and also CCTV cameras for safety so the driver can see where the crew, public and other road users are.  With the CCTV Veolia can look at why any collections have been missed.  To increase recycling Veolia ran a project in June and July to reward people for recycling well with vouchers to spend locally.  This project will run again in the near future.
Ruth informed members that from 3rd October two recycling centres will open at Hortonwood 60 and Halesfield 1, 7 days a week from 9am to 5pm.  The only closures will be Christmas, Boxing and New Years Day.  Ruth said the new sites will offer a better service than the current sites at Granville and Ketley which will both be closing.  A video stream is available online to view both new sites.  The new sites will be more user friendly, there will be no steps to the skips which will be below standing level enabling items to be thrown from waist height and Operatives will be on site to help if required.  The new sites will save the Council £140K per year.

The new site has a household recycling centre and a transfer station where bulk up items are put into lorries to transport away.  The red top bin waste will be brought to the station also before going to Shrewsbury to be incinerated.
Ruth said that Veolia run a Community Initiative Enviro Grant for up to £1000 for anything that benefits the community.  There is also a Sports Funding Grant of £500 for local sports group.  These initiatives are open again for applications in November.  There is also the Environmental Trust for capital projects such as parks and extensions for community rooms and this amount is up to £40K.

Ruth said that Veolia will also be introducing food collection soon.

Cllr. Thompson said that the parish council hold an annual senior citizens Christmas party and would welcome any donation towards this.  Ruth said that Veolia do not have a budget for such donations but we would be welcome to make an application via the Enviro Grant.

Cllr. Thompson said that in his opinion Veolia should include Easter Sunday as a day of closure as this is an important date in the church calendar.

The Chair thanked Ruth for an informative presentation and she left the meeting at 7.25pm.

16/2878 To receive Amanda Roberts and Matt Powell from Telford & Wrekin Council

It was RESOLVED to move items 14 & 15 on the agenda into this session.
a) Traffic Issues on New Road/Church Road

The Chair said that we have four schools on Church Road and parking is horrendous and overflows into Wade Road/Gibbons Road where double yellow lines were promised.  There are issues with speeding and children are blinkered when they cross New Road to Telford Priory School.
Cllr. Mrs. S. Reynolds said that parking restrictions were promised on Wade Road/Gibbons Road a long time ago and vehicles are being parked on a bend and the brow of a hill.  They also park on grass verges, churning up the grass which is unfair to residents.  Cllr. Reynolds said that there is also an issue with vehicles coming out of the Priory School car park onto Wrockwardine Wood Way and turning right across the traffic and we were told originally that vehicles would be made to turn left.

A resident said that there is also an issue with vehicles turning left out of Wade Road onto Church Road and only looking to their right and she was almost hit by a vehicle when she was parked on Church Road.  The resident said that a ‘Stop’ sign is required at the junction of Wade Road.

Matt said that regarding the double yellow lines, Telford & Wrekin have had a huge backlog because of restructuring and are now starting to get through them.  Matt said that there needs to be a second stage of advertising proposed restrictions in the area but it will be done in this year and by 31st December at the latest. Matt apologised that it has taken so long.
Matt said that an engineer has been reviewing the issue with the right hand turn from the Priory School onto Wrockwardine Wood Way and a legal order is required before this can be resolved.  A resident asked if Matt can find out progress with regards to this and let the Clerk know.

Amanda pointed out that Matt was not with them before the restructuring at TWC so he has only just started work on these issues and he will deal with them.
Matt said that a new school crossing patrol on New Road is going ahead and adverts will go out regarding this soon.  The crossing will be by the terraced houses next to Top Shop.  Speed indicator devices will be put down also.

A resident said that he thinks speed humps are needed as the problem is speeding traffic and also a community speed watch has been requested.  Matt said that the Safer Roads Partnership would need to be consulted about speed humps or the speed watch.
The Chair asked if we could return to the subject in hand and said that the parish council are putting their faith in Matt and Amanda to resolve the issues raised before someone is fatally injured.

Cllr. Thompson said that a pedestrian crossing would have been better at New Road as it would have helped the elderly people in the area.  Cllr. Thompson said that we have a new school and no bus service in the immediate area and he would be grateful if Matt and Amanda could make that point to Arriva.

b) Parking problems at Gibbons Road
It was noted that this issue has now been resolved

c) Car Parking at Johnstone Close (Item 14 on the agenda)
Cllr. Brayne informed Amanda and Matt that people from Mafeking Terrace are parking on the car park at Johnstone Close which means their visitors have no parking facilities and are forced to park in the road.   Cllr. Brayne said that he cannot understand why residents of Mafeking Terrace cannot park on their own drives.  Matt said that it is difficult to prevent anyone using the car park as there are currently no parking restrictions and no legal restrictions that he can implement.  Matt suggested that residents could be asked to be more considerate.  PCSO Richard Harrison said that there are four bays on Johnstone Close and none of them have restrictions.  PCSO Harrison said that when there are no vehicles on the bays residents of Johnstone Close still park on the road so he doesn’t understand why this is an issue.  Matt said that he can look at possible restrictions and come back to us.

d)  To consider tarmacking the grassed area adjacent to 31 Johnstone Close (Item 15 on the agenda)
Cllr. Brayne said that when the grassed area is cut it is not possible for the mower to get up to the wall so some of it is being left to grow.  The area is also being used as a dog toilet and people are not picking up the fouling.  Cllr. Brayne said that if the area was tarmacked it would resolve these issues.  Matt and Amanda agreed to consider this request and get back to us.

There were no further matters and Matt and Amanda left the meeting at 7.50pm.

16/2879  Public Session
a) A resident said that she has spoken to Cllr. C.F. Smith but would like us to minute her concerns about the goal posts that have been installed at Gibbons Road Playing Field.  The goal posts are 21 – 24’ high and are not secured into the ground.  They are being pulled out at night and young boys who play football regularly are attempting to put the posts back themselves.  The resident said that she spoke to a ROSPA Inspector last year and his opinion was that they are not safe.  The resident pointed out that Telford & Wrekin Council have a duty of care and she does not want to have to be the one who calls an ambulance when one of these goals falls onto a child.  Cllr. Smith said that the posts slot into a steel sleeve and whilst they are heavy two or three youths are capable of pulling them out.  Cllr. Smith said that TWC have promised to spot weld the posts in if they are pulled out again and as this has happened he will email them tomorrow and will contact the resident once he receives a response.
b) A resident said that he is concerned that cars are being parked on the village green at Pinewood Avenue by teenagers who are playing football in their car headlights.   The teenagers were spoken to but said that they didn’t realise they could not park there.
16/2880 The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 12th July 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16/2881  The Minutes of the Finance Committee held on 6th September and the recommendations made were approved by the Full Council.  The Minutes were signed by the Chair of the Finance Committee

16/2882  Clerk’s Report on action taken since the last meeting.

West View – The Clerk informed members that the hedge has been cut and the garden tidied thanks to PCSO Richard Harrison who spoke to the Manager Christine Turner for us.  Christine said that she is willing to attend a future meeting and any resident is also welcome to call in and speak to her at any time if they have any concerns.
Mainplace – Regarding the incident raised at our last meeting where a lady in a wheelchair suffered abuse from young people, the Clerk reported it to the police who advised that the lady concerned should have reported this at the time of the incident and any further problems should be reported to them straight away.

16/2883 Correspondence
a) Telford & Wrekin Council – Letter from Dom Proud regarding Transport & Highway Development – Parish Liaison.  Mr. Proud says that he is now the Service Delivery Manager responsible for Transport & Highway functions and has a new management team in place who are keen to work closely with Parish Councils.  Mr. Proud would like to set up a programme of quarterly liaison meetings with the full council or a smaller working group to discuss transport and highway related issues.  Our parish liaison officer is Amanda Roberts who will be contacting us to set up these meetings.  In the meantime Mr. Proud has been asked by the Cabinet Member for Transport, Cllr. Angela McClements to seek the views of members on the proposed vision for transport and highways.
b) Telford & Wrekin Council – email from Simon Wiley regarding Grit Bins.  Mr. Wiley says that due to another very quiet Winter Service during 2015/16 only one programmed refill of bins was carried out.  At the end of 2014/15 we were owed 16 refills which were carried forward to 2015/16 and a reconciliations shows we are still owed 16 refills so there will be no charge at this stage.
c) Telford & Wrekin Council – Letter of thanks for a grant to Crucial Crew.
d) Telford & Wrekin Council – Copy of a letter to residents regarding Talbot Road.  Consultation letters will be sent to residents asking for their views on making Talbot Road and Charles Street one way.  
e) Royal Air Forces Association – Invitation to the Battle of Britain Service on 25th September at St. Georges Parish Church at 6pm.
f) Western Power Distribution – Email from Michael Clarke regarding the 105 telephone service.  This service was launched on 6th September and the free number can be called in the event of a power cut.
g) Katrina Baker – Notice of a special Parish Forum on 14th September at Addenbrooke House at 5.30pm.  Agenda items include NHS Future Fit Update and Telford & Wrekin Highways.
h) Shropshire Housing Group – Letter from Paul Sutton regarding attendance at a future parish council meeting.  Mr. Sutton says that he would be willing to attend a future council meeting if we would like to discuss possible opportunities for delivering affordable housing in our area.
TABLED CORRESPONDENCE

SALC – Information Bulletin 26th August.  Minutes of the Wrekin Area Committee Meeting held on 25th July.

Clerks & Council Direct Magazine.  Local Council Review Magazine.  Leaflets and Brochures.

16/2884 Payments to be Issued
Each Councillor received a list of the expenditure transactions for September 2016.  RESOLVED – that the expenditure transactions for September 2016 totalling £16,329.75 be approved. (Copy list attached to office Minutes)

16/2885 To receive and approve Statements of Accounts for July and August
Statements of Accounts for July and August were tabled (copy attached to office Minutes). RESOLVED – to approve and accept the Statements of Accounts for July and August 2016.
16/2886 Audit – 31st March 2016 – To receive the External Auditors Report
The Clerk informed members that the External Auditors report stated:

“On the basis of our review of the annual return, in our opinion the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.”
Thanks were expressed to the Clerk for a successful audit.
16/2887 To consider extending the Fixed Price Energy Plans with British Gas and npower 
RESOLVED – to extend the Fixed Price Energy Plans with British Gas and npower for a further twelve months.

16/2888 Any Items of Information or Items for the next Agenda
There were no further items.

16/2889 Date & Venue of the Next Meeting
Tuesday 11th October in the School Hall at 7pm.
16/2890 Private Session

RESOLVED – that in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted which will involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the Public Bodies Admission to Meetings Act 1960, the public and press will be temporarily excluded.
The Chair informed members that she has received a letter of resignation from the Clerk.  The notice period is one month as per the terms of the Clerks contract of employment so will officially end on 6th October. The Chair said that the Clerk has offered to work then on a flexible basis allowing enough hours to ensure that the council continues to function effectively, until a successor is appointed.

RESOLVED – that the Clerk continues to be employed on a flexible hourly basis at the normal hourly rate until a successor is appointed.

Further RESOLVED that the Finance Committee will act and carry out under Delegated Powers the process of advertising for a replacement Clerk, conditions of employment, hours of work, drawing up a shortlist and interviewing candidates.  The appointment of a new Clerk will be confirmed by a meeting of the Full Council.
The meeting closed at 8.10pm.
Signed…………………………………………………

Date………………………………….
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